WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORP

Form 10-Q

November 09, 2016

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Form 10-Q

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF $^{\rm x}$ 1934

For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2016

or

..TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the Transition Period from

to

Commission File No. 001-32260

Westlake Chemical Corporation

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware 76-0346924

(State or other jurisdiction of (I.R.S. Employer

incorporation or organization) Identification Number)

2801 Post Oak Boulevard, Suite 600

Houston, Texas 77056

(Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

(713) 960-9111

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90

days. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act (Check one):

Large accelerated filer x

Accelerated filer

Non-accelerated filer " (Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Smaller reporting company "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act)

Yes " No x

The number of shares outstanding of the registrant's sole class of common stock as of November 2, 2016 was 128,903,141.

INDEX

Item	Page
PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
1) Financial Statements	<u>[</u>
2) Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations 4	<u>40</u>
3) Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk 5	<u>53</u>
4) Controls and Procedures 5	<u>54</u>
1A) Risk Factors 2) Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds 5	55 55 57 58

NON-GAAP FINANCIAL MEASURES

The body of accounting principles generally accepted in the United States is commonly referred to as "U.S. GAAP." For this purpose, a non-GAAP financial measure is generally defined by the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") as one that purports to measure historical or future financial performance, financial position or cash flows, but excludes or includes amounts that would not be so adjusted in the most comparable GAAP measures. In this report, we disclose so-called non-GAAP financial measures, primarily earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization ("EBITDA"). EBITDA is calculated as net income before interest expense, income taxes, depreciation and amortization. The non-GAAP financial measures described in this Form 10-Q are not substitutes for the GAAP measures of earnings and cash flow.

EBITDA is included in this Form 10-Q because our management considers it an important supplemental measure of our performance and believes that it is frequently used by securities analysts, investors and other interested parties in the evaluation of companies in our industry, some of which present EBITDA when reporting their results. We regularly evaluate our performance as compared to other companies in our industry that have different financing and capital structures and/or tax rates by using EBITDA. In addition, we utilize EBITDA in evaluating acquisition targets. Management also believes that EBITDA is a useful tool for measuring our ability to meet our future debt service, capital expenditures and working capital requirements, and EBITDA is commonly used by us and our investors to measure our ability to service indebtedness. EBITDA is not a substitute for the GAAP measures of earnings or of cash flow and is not necessarily a measure of our ability to fund our cash needs. In addition, it should be noted that companies calculate EBITDA differently and, therefore, EBITDA as presented for us may not be comparable to EBITDA reported by other companies. EBITDA has material limitations as a performance measure because it excludes interest expense, depreciation and amortization, and income taxes.

Table of Contents

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION Item 1. Financial Statements WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (Unaudited)

(Unaudited)	September 30, 2016	December 31, 2015
	(in thousands o par values and	f dollars, except share amounts)
ASSETS		
Current assets		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 380,519	\$ 662,525
Marketable securities		520,144
Accounts receivable, net	1,070,501	508,532
Inventories	744,536	434,060
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	54,868	14,489
Restricted cash	169,320	_
Deferred income taxes		35,439
Total current assets	2,419,744	2,175,189
Property, plant and equipment, net	6,450,947	3,004,067
Other assets, net		
Goodwill	925,700	62,016
Customer relationships	604,551	52,677
Other intangible assets, net	185,651	98,711
Deferred charges and other assets, net	310,456	176,625
Total other assets, net	2,026,358	390,029
Total assets	\$10,897,049	\$5,569,285
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY		
Current liabilities		
Accounts and notes payable	\$503,388	\$ 235,329
Accrued liabilities	552,581	287,313
Term loan	148,681	_
Total current liabilities	1,204,650	522,642
Long-term debt, net	3,680,585	758,148
Deferred income taxes	1,607,084	575,603
Pension and other post-retirement benefits	434,067	122,821
Other liabilities	146,526	28,140
Total liabilities	7,072,912	2,007,354
Commitments and contingencies (Notes 10 and 20)		
Stockholders' equity		
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, 50,000,000 shares authorized;		
no shares issued and outstanding		_
Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 300,000,000 shares authorized;		
134,651,380 and 134,663,244 shares issued at September 30, 2016 and	1,347	1,347
December 31, 2015, respectively		
Common stock, held in treasury, at cost; 5,752,377 and 4,444,898 shares at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively	(319,980) (258,312)

Additional paid-in capital	546,519	542,148
Retained earnings	3,337,968	3,109,987
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(108,126)	(129,292)
Total Westlake Chemical Corporation stockholders' equity	3,457,728	3,265,878
Noncontrolling interests	366,409	296,053
Total equity	3,824,137	3,561,931
Total liabilities and equity	\$ 10,897,049	\$5,569,285

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (Unaudited)

			Nine Months September 3		
	2016	2015	2016	2015	
	(in thousands of dollars, except per share data a				
	share amoun	ts)			
Net sales	\$1,279,028	\$1,188,037	\$3,340,276	\$3,476,570	
Cost of sales	1,076,895	876,761	2,641,192	2,527,567	
Gross profit	202,133	311,276	699,084	949,003	
Selling, general and administrative expenses	72,729	57,248	179,757	170,321	
Transaction and integration-related costs	82,841	_	90,550		
Income from operations	46,563	254,028	428,777	778,682	
Other income (expense)					
Interest expense	(24,366)	(8,211)	(36,966)	(26,760)	
Other income, net	41,265	2,636	52,091	33,790	
Income before income taxes	63,462	248,453	443,902	785,712	
(Benefit from) provision for income taxes	(6,552)	60,033	129,332	236,824	
Net income	70,014	188,420	314,570	548,888	
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	4,352	4,816	14,656	13,847	
Net income attributable to	\$65,662	\$183,604	\$299,914	\$535,041	
Westlake Chemical Corporation	\$03,002	\$105,004	\$299,914	\$333,041	
Earnings per common share attributable to					
Westlake Chemical Corporation:					
Basic	\$0.51	\$1.39	\$2.31	\$4.04	
Diluted	\$0.51	\$1.39	\$2.29	\$4.02	
Weighted average common shares outstanding:					
Basic	128,793,661	131,664,296	129,519,577	132,301,814	
Diluted	129,379,956	132,121,235	130,103,897	132,786,534	
Dividends per common share	\$0.1906	\$0.1815	\$0.5536	\$0.5115	
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.					

Table of Contents

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (Unaudited)

	Three Months Ended September 30,			Nine Months Ended September 30,				
	2016		2015		2016	-	2015	
	(in thousands of dollars)							
Net income	\$70,014	-	\$188,420)	\$314,570		\$548,888	3
Other comprehensive (loss) income, net of income taxes								
Pension and other post-retirement benefits liability								
Pension and other post-retirement reserves adjustment (excluding amortization)	(206)	(22)	(412)	(208)
Amortization of benefits liability	369		692		1,072		2,019	
Income tax provision on pension and other post-retirement benefits liability	(60)	(232)	(251)	(621)
Foreign currency translation adjustments	6,453		(1,920)	15,758		(43,746)
Available-for-sale investments	•			ĺ	•			
Unrealized holding gains (losses) on investments	1,550		(716)	61,524		3,987	
Reclassification of net realized gains to net income	(52,401)			(53,720)	(3,795)
Income tax benefit (provision) on available-for-sale investments	18,270		257		(2,805)	(68)
Other comprehensive (loss) income	(26,025)	(1,941)	21,166		(42,432)
Comprehensive income	43,989		186,479		335,736		506,456	
Comprehensive income attributable to								
noncontrolling interests, net of tax of \$0	4,352		4,816		14,656		13,847	
for each of the respective periods presented								
Comprehensive income attributable to Westlake Chemical Corporation	\$39,637	,	\$181,663	3	\$321,080		\$492,609)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Unaudited)

	Nine Mont September	
	2016	2015
	(in thousandollars)	ıds of
Cash flows from operating activities Net income	\$314,570	\$548,888
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities	227 102	180,229
Depreciation and amortization Provision for doubtful accounts	227,193 1,176	180,229 778
Amortization of debt issuance costs	1,170	1,504
	•	
Stock-based compensation expense Loss from disposition of property, plant and equipment	6,588	7,544
Loss from disposition of property, plant and equipment	6,541	2,590
Gains realized on previously held shares of Axiall common stock and from sales of securities	(53,720)	(3,795)
Gain on acquisition, net of loss on the fair value remeasurement		
of preexisting equity interest		(21,045)
Impairment of equity method investment		4,925
Deferred income taxes	105,910	7,585
Windfall tax benefits from share-based payment arrangements	-	(2,452)
Income from equity method investments, net of dividends		(1,016)
Other losses, net	833	3,584
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, net of effect of business acquisitions	033	3,304
Accounts receivable	(92,311)	54,937
Inventories		105,899
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	1,631	(5,496)
Accounts payable	34,109	(30,511)
Accrued liabilities	73,157	(10,893)
Other, net	(75,160)	
Net cash provided by operating activities	544,160	841,300
Cash flows from investing activities	2.1,100	0.11,500
Acquisition of business, net of cash acquired	(2,437,829	15.782
Additions to cost method investment		_
Additions to property, plant and equipment		(329,236)
Proceeds from disposition of assets	213	17
Proceeds from disposition of equity method investment		27,865
Proceeds from sales and maturities of securities	662,938	16,056
Purchase of securities	•	(282,542)
Settlements of derivative instruments		(1,535)
Net cash used for investing activities		(553,593)
Cash flows from financing activities	, , - ,- " 7	, , , , , , ,
Debt issuance costs	(35,207)	_
Dividends paid		(67,852)
Distributions to noncontrolling interests	(12,300)	
_	,	,

Proceeds from debt issuance	1,428,512	
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	1,650	984
Proceeds from issuance of notes payable	5,597	19,483
Proceeds from term loan and drawdown of revolver	600,000	
Restricted cash associated with term loan	(154,000)	
Repayment of notes payable	(10,602)	(32,954)
Repayment of revolver	(125,000)	
Repurchase of common stock for treasury	(67,406)	(114,254)
Windfall tax benefits from share-based payment arrangements	1,190	2,452
Net cash provided by (used for) financing activities	1,560,501	(203,123)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	2,418	(3,260)
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	(282,006)	81,324
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	662,525	880,601
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$380,519	\$961,925

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents
WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(Unaudited)
(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

1. Basis of Financial Statements

The accompanying unaudited consolidated interim financial statements were prepared in accordance with the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") for interim periods. Accordingly, certain information and footnotes required for complete financial statements under generally accepted accounting principles in the United States ("U.S. GAAP") have not been included. These interim consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the December 31, 2015 financial statements and notes thereto of Westlake Chemical Corporation (the "Company") included in the annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015 (the "2015 Form 10-K"), filed with the SEC on February 24, 2016. These financial statements have been prepared in conformity with the accounting principles and practices as disclosed in the notes to the consolidated financial statements of the Company for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015.

In the opinion of the Company's management, the accompanying unaudited consolidated interim financial statements reflect all adjustments (consisting only of normal recurring adjustments) that are necessary for a fair statement of the Company's financial position as of September 30, 2016, its results of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 and the changes in its cash position for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015.

Results of operations and changes in cash position for the interim periods presented are not necessarily indicative of the results that will be realized for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2016 or any other interim period. The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Certain prior period amounts have been reclassified in the consolidated balance sheet and consolidated statements of operations to conform to current presentation.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

Revenue from Contracts with Customers (ASU No. 2014-09)

In May 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued an accounting standards update on a comprehensive new revenue recognition standard that will supersede the existing revenue recognition guidance. The new accounting guidance creates a framework by which an entity will allocate the transaction price to separate performance obligations and recognize revenue when each performance obligation is satisfied. Under the new standard, entities will be required to use judgment and make estimates, including identifying performance obligations in a contract, estimating the amount of variable consideration to include in the transaction price, allocating the transaction price to each separate performance obligation and determining when an entity satisfies its performance obligations. The standard allows for either "full retrospective" adoption, meaning that the standard is applied to all of the periods presented with a cumulative catch-up as of the earliest period presented, or "modified retrospective" adoption, meaning the standard is applied only to the most current period presented in the financial statements with a cumulative catch-up as of the current period. In 2016, the FASB issued various additional authoritative guidance for the new revenue recognition standard. The accounting standard will be effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017. The Company is in the process of evaluating the impact that the new accounting standard will have on its consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

Recognition and Measurement of Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities (ASU No. 2016-01)

In January 2016, the FASB issued an accounting standards update making certain changes principally to the current guidance for equity investments, financial liabilities under the fair value option and the presentation and disclosure requirements for financial instruments. Among other things, the guidance (1) requires equity investments (except those accounted for under the equity method of accounting or those that result in consolidation of the investee) to be measured at fair value, with changes in fair value recognized in net income; (2) provide entities with a policy election

to record equity investments without readily determinable fair values at cost, less impairment, and subsequent adjustments for observable price changes (changes in the basis of these equity investments to be reported in net income); (3) requires an entity that has elected the fair value option for financial liabilities to recognize changes in fair value due to instrument-specific credit risk separately in other comprehensive income; (4) clarified current guidance related to the valuation allowance assessment when recognizing deferred tax assets resulting from unrealized losses on available-for-sale debt securities; and (5) requires specific disclosure pertaining to financial assets and financial liabilities in the financial statements. The accounting standard will be effective for

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued
(Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017. The Company is in the process of evaluating the impact that the new accounting guidance will have on its consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows. Leases (ASU No. 2016-02)

In February 2016, the FASB issued an accounting standards update on a new lease standard that will supersede the existing lease guidance. The standard requires a lessee to recognize assets and liabilities related to long-term leases that are classified as operating leases under current guidance on its balance sheet. An asset would be recognized related to the right to use the underlying asset and a liability would be recognized related to the obligation to make lease payments over the term of the lease. The standard also requires expanded disclosures related to leases. The accounting standard will be effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2018. The Company is in the process of evaluating the impact that the new accounting guidance will have on its consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

Investments-Equity Method and Joint Ventures (ASU No. 2016-07)

In March 2016, the FASB issued an accounting standards update providing new guidance for the accounting for equity method investments. The new guidance eliminates the requirement that when an investment qualifies for use of the equity method as a result of an increase in the level of ownership interest or degree of influence, an investor must adjust the investment, results of operations and retained earnings retroactively on a step-by-step basis as if the equity method had been in effect during all previous periods that the investment had been held. In addition, the guidance requires that the equity method investor add the cost of acquiring the additional interest in the investee to the current basis of the investor's previously held interest and adopt the equity method of accounting as of the date the investment becomes qualified for equity method accounting. Therefore, upon qualifying for the equity method of accounting, no retroactive adjustment of the investment is required. The accounting standard will be effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016. The Company is in the process of evaluating the impact that the new accounting guidance will have on its consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

Stock Compensation (ASU No. 2016-09)

In March 2016, the FASB issued an accounting standards update to simplify several aspects of the accounting for share-based payment transactions, including income tax consequences, classifications of awards as either equity or liabilities and certain related classifications on the statement of cash flows. In addition, the new guidance permits entities to make an accounting policy election for the impact of forfeitures on the recognition of expense for share-based payment awards. Forfeitures can be estimated, as required today, or recognized when they occur. The accounting standard will be effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016 and is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows. Credit Losses (ASU No. 2016-13)

In June 2016, the FASB issued an accounting standards update providing new guidance for the accounting for credit losses on loans and other financial instruments. The new guidance introduces an approach based on expected losses to estimate credit losses on certain types of financial instruments. The standard also modifies the impairment model for available-for-sale debt securities and provides for a simplified accounting model for purchased financial assets with credit deterioration since their origination. The accounting standard will be effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2019. The Company is in the process of evaluating the impact that the new accounting guidance will have on its consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

Cash Flows (ASU No. 2016-16)

In August 2016, the FASB issued an accounting standards update providing new guidance on the classification of certain cash receipts and payments including debt extinguishment costs, debt prepayment costs, settlement of zero-coupon debt instruments, contingent consideration payments, proceeds from the settlement of insurance claims and life insurance policies and distributions received from equity method investees in the statement of cash flows. This update is required to be applied using the retrospective transition method to each period presented unless it is

impracticable to be applied retrospectively. In such situation, this guidance is to be applied prospectively. The accounting standard will be effective for reporting periods

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued
(Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

beginning after December 15, 2017. The Company is in the process of evaluating the impact that the new accounting guidance will have on its consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

Recently Adopted Accounting Standards

Amendments to the Consolidation Analysis (ASU No. 2015-02)

In February 2015, the FASB issued an accounting standards update making certain changes to the current consolidation guidance. The amendments affect both the variable interest entity and voting interest entity consolidation models. The new standard changes the consideration of substantive rights, related party interests and fees paid to the decision maker when applying the variable interest entity consolidation model and eliminates certain guidance for limited partnerships and similar entities under the voting interest consolidation model. The accounting standard is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2015. The Company adopted this accounting standard effective January 1, 2016 and the adoption did not have an impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

Simplifying the Presentation of Debt Issuance Costs (ASU No. 2015-03)

In April 2015, the FASB issued an accounting standards update on simplifying the presentation of debt issuance costs, which requires all costs incurred to issue debt to be presented in the balance sheet as a direct deduction from the carrying value of the associated debt liability, consistent with the presentation of a debt discount. The accounting standard is effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2015. The Company adopted this accounting standard effective January 1, 2016. As a result, Other assets, net—Deferred charges and other assets, net and Long-term debt on the consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2015 have been adjusted to \$176,625 and \$758,148, respectively, from the originally reported \$173,384 and \$764,115, respectively, to reflect the retrospective application of the new accounting guidance. The adoption of this accounting standard did not have an impact on the Company's results of operations and cash flows.

Intangibles—Goodwill and Other—Internal use software (ASU No. 2015-05)

In April 2015, the FASB issued an accounting standards update to provide clarification on accounting for cloud computing arrangements which include a software license. The accounting standard is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2015. The Company adopted this accounting standard, to be applied prospectively, effective January 1, 2016. Consistent with the prospective application of this accounting standard, prior period comparative information was not adjusted. The adoption did not have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

Simplifying the Accounting for Measurement-Period Adjustments (ASU No. 2015-16)

In September 2015, the FASB issued an accounting standards update that requires an acquirer to recognize adjustments to provisional amounts that are identified during the measurement period in the reporting period in which the adjustment amounts are determined. The guidance requires that the acquirer record, in the same period's financial statements, the effect on earnings of changes in depreciation, amortization or other income effects, if any, as a result of the change to the provisional amounts, calculated as if the accounting had been completed at the acquisition date. The new guidance further requires specific disclosure pertaining to the measurement period adjustments. The accounting standard is effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2015. The Company adopted this accounting standard effective January 1, 2016 and the adoption did not have an impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

Balance Sheet Classification of Deferred Taxes (ASU No. 2015-17)

In November 2015, the FASB issued an accounting standards update that requires all deferred tax assets and liabilities, along with any related valuation allowance, to be classified as noncurrent on the balance sheet. As a result, each jurisdiction will now only have one net noncurrent deferred tax asset or liability. The new guidance does not change the existing requirement that only permits offsetting within a jurisdiction. The accounting standard is required to be adopted for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016; however, early adoption of this standard is

permitted. The Company elected to early adopt this accounting standard, to be applied prospectively, effective January 1, 2016. Consistent with the prospective application of this accounting standard, prior period comparative information was not adjusted. The early adoption of this accounting standard did not have an impact on the Company's results of operations and cash flows.

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

2. Acquisition

On August 31, 2016, the Company completed its previously announced acquisition of, and acquired all the remaining equity interest in, Axiall Corporation ("Axiall"), a Delaware corporation. Prior to the acquisition, the Company held 3.1 million shares in Axiall. Pursuant to the terms of the Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Merger Agreement"), dated as of June 10, 2016, by and among Westlake, Axiall and Lagoon Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation that is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Westlake ("Merger Sub"), the Company acquired all of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock of Axiall for \$33.00 per share in cash. Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, Merger Sub was merged with and into Axiall (the "Merger"), and Axiall survived the Merger as a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. The combined company is the third-largest global chlor-alkali producer and the third-largest global polyvinyl chloride ("PVC") producer. The Company's management believes that this strategic acquisition will enhance its strategy of integration and will further strengthen its role in the North American markets. Axiall produces a highly integrated chain of chlor-alkali and derivative products, including chlorine, caustic soda, vinyl chloride monomer ("VCM"), vinyl resins, ethylene dichloride (OR 1, 2 dichloroethane), chlorinated solvents, calcium hypochlorite and hydrochloric acid, and compound products. Axiall also manufactures and sells building products, including interior and exterior trim and mouldings products, deck products, siding, pipe and pipe fittings. Substantially all of the vinyl resin used to manufacture Axiall's building products is sourced internally. Total consideration transferred for the Axiall Merger was \$2,526,080. The Merger is being accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting. The assets acquired and liabilities assumed and the results of operations of the acquired business are included in the Company's Vinyls segment.

The acquired business contributed net sales and net loss of \$257,407 and (\$47,164), respectively, to the Company for the period from August 31, 2016 to September 30, 2016. The net loss for the period from August 31, 2016 to September 30, 2016 included integration-related costs and the negative impact of selling higher cost Axiall inventory recorded at fair value. The following unaudited consolidated pro forma information presents consolidated information as if the Merger had occurred on January 1, 2015:

	Pro Forma		
	Nine Months Ended		
	September 3	30,	
	2016	2015	
Net sales	\$5,345,365	\$6,053,330	
Net income (1)	\$284,324	\$595,442	
Net income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interest	16,404	(5,953)	
Net income attributable to Westlake Chemical Corporation (1)	\$267,920	\$601,395	
Earnings per common share attributable to Westlake Chemical Corporation			
Basic	\$2.06	\$4.54	
Diluted	\$2.05	\$4.52	

The 2016 pro forma net income amounts include Axiall's historical charges recorded during the eight-month period (1) prior to the closing of the Merger for (1) divestitures; (2) restructuring; and (3) legal and settlement claims, net, of \$26,666, \$22,881 and \$23,376, respectively. These amounts have not been eliminated for pro forma purposes because they do not relate to nonrecurring transaction specific costs related to the Merger.

The pro forma amounts above have been calculated after applying the Company's accounting policies and adjusting the Axiall results to reflect (1) the increase to depreciation and amortization that would have been charged assuming the fair value adjustments to property, plant and equipment and intangible assets had been applied from January 1, 2015; (2) the elimination of net sales and cost of sales between the Company and Axiall; (3) additional pension service costs; (4) amortization of debt premium and accretion of asset retirement obligations and environmental

liabilities as part of the Company's adjustments to fair value; (5) incremental interest expense that would have been incurred assuming the financing arrangements entered by the Company and repayment of a portion of Axiall's outstanding debt had occurred on January 1, 2015; (6) the elimination of transaction-related costs; (7) the elimination of Axiall's goodwill impairment charges for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and (8) an adjustment to tax-effect the aforementioned pro forma adjustments using an estimated aggregate statutory

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

income tax rate of the jurisdictions to which the above adjustments relate. The pro forma amounts do not include any potential synergies, cost savings or other expected benefits of the Merger, are presented for illustrative purposes only and are not necessarily indicative of results that would have been achieved if the Merger had occurred as of January 1, 2015 or of future operating performance.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2016, the Company recognized \$90,550 of transaction and integration-related costs. This included acquisition-related costs of \$43,895 for advisory, consulting and professional fees and other expenses. Transaction and integration-related costs for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 also included \$46,655 related to settlement of Axiall share-based awards, retention agreement costs and severance benefits provided to former Axiall executives in connection with the Merger.

The following table summarizes the consideration transferred and the estimated fair value of identified assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the date of acquisition. The preliminary allocation of the consideration transferred is based on management's estimates, judgments and assumptions. When determining the fair values of assets acquired, liabilities assumed and noncontrolling interests of the acquiree, management made significant estimates, judgments and assumptions. These estimates, judgments and assumptions are subject to change upon final valuation and should be treated as preliminary values. Management estimated that consideration paid exceeded the fair value of the net assets acquired. Therefore, goodwill of \$863,144 was recorded. The goodwill recognized is primarily attributable to synergies related to the Company's vinyls integration strategy that are expected to arise from the Merger. All of the goodwill is assigned to the Company's Vinyls segment. As a portion of the goodwill arising from the Merger is attributable to foreign operations, there will be a continuing foreign currency impact to goodwill on the financial statements.

Closing stock purchase:

Closing stock purchase.	
Offer per share	\$33.00
Multiplied by number of shares outstanding at acquisition	67,277
Fair value of Axiall shares outstanding purchased by the Company	\$2,220,141
Axiall debt repaid at acquisition	247,135
Seller's transaction costs paid by the Company (1)	47,458
Fair value of Axiall share-based awards attributed to pre-combination service (2)	11,346
Purchase consideration transferred	\$2,526,080
Fair value of previously held equity interest in Axiall (3)	102,300
Total fair value allocated to net assets acquired	\$2,628,380

Transactions costs incurred by the seller include legal and advisory costs incurred for the benefit of Axiall's former

The final allocation of purchase consideration, based on final valuations, could include changes in the estimated fair value of (1) inventories; (2) property, plant and equipment; (3) equity investments; (4) customer relationships, trade

⁽¹⁾ shareholders and board of directors to evaluate the Company's initial Merger proposals, explore strategic alternatives and negotiate the purchase price.

The fair value of share-based awards attributable to pre-combination service includes the ratio of the

⁽²⁾ pre-combination service performed to the original service period of the Axiall restricted share units and options, including related dividend equivalent rights.

Prior to the Merger, the Company owned 3.1 million shares in Axiall. The investment in Axiall was carried at

⁽³⁾ estimated fair value with unrealized gains recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive loss on the consolidated balance sheet. The Company recognized a \$49,080 gain for the investment in other income, net in the consolidated statement of operations upon gaining control.

names, developed technologies and other intangibles; (5) deferred income taxes; (6) all contingencies; (7) asset retirement obligations; and (8) noncontrolling interests. The assumed contingencies relate to environmental liabilities, legal liabilities, asset retirement obligations and warranty reserves that are provisionally recorded based on estimated fair value.

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued

(Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

The information below represents the preliminary purchase price	allocation:
Cash	\$88,251
Accounts receivable	422,023
Income tax receivable	48,398
Inventories	302,868
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	48,435
Property, plant and equipment	3,189,582
Customer relationships (weighted average life of 10.7 years)	560,000
Other intangible assets:	
Trade name (weighted average life of 6.8 years)	50,000
Technology (weighted average life of 5.4 years)	41,500
Supply contracts and leases (weighted average life of 6.0 years)	26,710
Other assets	105,214
Total assets acquired	4,882,981
Accounts and notes payable	253,967
Interest payable	8,154
Income tax payable	1,921
Accrued compensation	30,057
Accrued liabilities	165,793
Deferred income taxes	973,799
Tax reserve non-current	3,130
Pension and other post retirement obligations	311,106
Other liabilities	114,528
Long-term debt	1,187,290
Total liabilities assumed	3,049,745
Total identifiable net assets acquired	1,833,236
Noncontrolling interest	(68,000)
Goodwill	863,144
Total purchase consideration	\$2,628,380

3. Financial Instruments

Cash Equivalents

The Company had \$1,942 and \$221,918 of held-to-maturity securities with original maturities of three months or less, primarily consisting of corporate debt securities, classified as cash equivalents at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively. The Company's investments in held-to-maturity securities are held at amortized cost, which approximates fair value.

Restricted Cash

The Company had restricted cash and cash equivalents of \$195,705 at September 30, 2016, which are primarily related to the balances deposited with and held as security by the lender under the Company's current term loan facility and for distributions to certain of Axiall's current and former employees. The current and non-current restricted cash and cash equivalents of \$169,320 and \$26,385, respectively, is reflected under current assets and as a component of other assets, net—Deferred charges and other assets, net, respectively, on the consolidated balance sheet. The Company had no restricted cash balances at December 31, 2015.

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued

(Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

Available-for-Sale Marketable Securities

The Company had no available-for-sale securities at September 30, 2016. Investments in available-for-sale securities at December 31, 2015 were classified as follows:

December 31, 2015 Current \$ 520,144 Non-current 48,081 Total available-for-sale securities \$ 568,225

The cost, gross unrealized gains, gross unrealized losses and fair value of the Company's available-for-sale securities were as follows:

	December	: 31, 2015		
	Cost	Gross Unrealized Gains	Gross Unrealized Losses (1)	Fair Value
Debt securities				
Corporate bonds	\$336,665	\$ 55	\$ (1,076)	\$335,644
U.S. government debt (2)	135,226	2	(374)	134,854
Asset-backed securities	49,759	2	(115)	49,646
Equity securities	54,371	466	(6,756)	48,081
Total available-for-sale securities	\$576,021	\$ 525	\$ (8,321)	\$568,225

⁽¹⁾ All unrealized loss positions were held at a loss for less than 12 months.

As of December 31, 2015, net unrealized losses on the Company's available-for-sale securities of \$4,995, net of income tax benefit of \$2,801, were recorded in accumulated other comprehensive loss.

The proceeds from sales and maturities of available-for-sale securities included in the consolidated statements of cash flows and the gross realized gains and losses included in the consolidated statements of operations are reflected in the table below. The cost of securities sold was determined using the specific identification method.

	Three Months		Nine Months		
	Ended September		r Ended Septembe		
	30,		30,		
	2016	2015	2016	2015	
Proceeds from sales and maturities of securities	\$360,506	\$1,019	\$662,938	\$16,056	
Gross realized gains	52,414	_	53,755	3,795	
Gross realized losses	13	_	35	_	

4. Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable consist of the following:

	September 30,	December 31,
	2016	2015
Trade customers	\$ 923,499	\$ 438,538
Allowance for doubtful accounts	(15,322)	(14,095)
	908,177	424,443
Federal and state taxes	134,733	60,748
Other	27,591	23,341

⁽²⁾ U.S. Treasury obligations, U.S. government agency obligations and U.S. government agency mortgage-backed securities.

Accounts receivable, net \$1,070,501 \$508,532

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued

(Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

5. Inventories

Inventories consist of the following:

	September 30,	December 31,
	2016	2015
Finished products	\$ 466,165	\$ 253,338
Feedstock, additives and chemicals	199,827	106,435
Materials and supplies	78,544	74,287
Inventories	\$ 744,536	\$ 434,060

6. Property, Plant and Equipment

As of September 30, 2016, the Company had property, plant and equipment, net totaling \$6,450,947. The Company assesses these assets for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable, including when negative conditions such as significant current or projected operating losses exist. Other factors considered by the Company when determining if an impairment assessment is necessary include, but are not limited to, significant changes or projected changes in supply and demand fundamentals (which would have a negative impact on operating rates or margins), new technological developments, new competitors with significant raw material or other cost advantages, adverse changes associated with the U.S. and world economies and uncertainties associated with governmental actions. Long-lived assets assessed for impairment are grouped at the lowest level for which identifiable cash flows are largely independent of the cash flows of other assets and liabilities. Depreciation expense on property, plant and equipment of \$75,143 and \$52,208 is primarily included in cost of sales in the consolidated statements of operations for the three months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively. Depreciation expense on property, plant and equipment of \$189,114 and \$153,129 is primarily included in cost of sales in the consolidated statements of operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively.

7. Other Assets

Amortization expense on intangible and other assets of \$19,175 and \$9,419 is included in the consolidated statements of operations for the three months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively. Amortization expense on intangible and other assets of \$38,340 and \$28,235 is included in the consolidated statements of operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively.

Goodwill

The gross carrying amounts of goodwill and the changes in the carrying amount of goodwill for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 were as follows:

	Olefins	Vinyls	Total	
	Segment Segm		Total	
Balance at December 31, 2015	\$29,990	\$32,026	\$62,016	
Goodwill acquired during the period		863,144	863,144	
Effects of changes in foreign exchange rates		540	540	
Balance at September 30, 2016	\$29,990	\$895,710	\$925,700	

8. Accounts and Notes Payable

Accounts and notes payable consist of the following:

	September 30,	December 31,
	2016	2015
Accounts payable	\$ 502,378	\$ 229,219
Notes payable to banks	1,010	6,110
Accounts and notes payable	\$ 503,388	\$ 235,329

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued
(Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

9. Term Loan

On August 10, 2016, an indirect subsidiary of the Company, Westlake International Holdings II C.V., a limited partnership organized under the laws of the Netherlands (the "CV Borrower"), entered into a credit agreement with Bank of America, N.A., as agent and lender, providing the CV Borrower with a \$150,000 term loan facility. The term loan facility matures on March 31, 2017. The loans thereunder bear interest at a floating interest rate equal to LIBOR plus 2.0% per annum, payable in arrears on the last day of each three-month period following the date of funding and at maturity. The CV Borrower may elect to convert the interest rate to a base rate with a 1.0% spread. The interest rate on the outstanding term loan was 2.82% at September 30, 2016.

The facility contains customary covenants and events of default that impose certain operating and financial restrictions on the CV Borrower and certain of its subsidiaries. These restrictions, among other things, provide limitations on the incurrence of additional indebtedness and liens and the ability to engage in certain transactions with affiliates. Pursuant to the credit agreement, all of the non-U.S. subsidiaries of the Company are to remain owned, directly or indirectly, by the CV Borrower and its wholly owned subsidiary, Westlake International II LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("WII LLC"). The CV Borrower is also required, together with its subsidiaries, to maintain at all times unencumbered cash and cash equivalents in a U.S. dollar equivalent of not less than \$150,000, which amount shall be increased by 5% to the extent maintained in non-U.S. currencies. In connection therewith, an amount of cash and cash equivalents for the period (a) from the closing date until the date 30 days thereafter, not less than \$50,000, and (b) thereafter, not less than \$75,000, shall be maintained by the CV Borrower and its subsidiaries in accounts at Bank of America, N.A., in accordance with existing cash management agreements.

Obligations under the term loan facility are secured by a pledge of 65% of the membership interests of WII LLC as well as rights under the partnership agreement of Westlake International Holdings C.V., a limited partnership organized under the laws of the Netherlands, held by WII LLC and the CV Borrower.

10. Long-Term Debt

The Company adopted an accounting standards update to simplify the presentation of debt issuance costs effective January 1, 2016. The standard requires, on a retrospective basis, all costs incurred to issue debt, excluding line-of-credit arrangements, to be presented in the balance sheet as a direct deduction from the carrying value of the associated debt liability. As a result, Other assets, net—Deferred charges and other assets, net and Long-term debt on the consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2015 have been adjusted to \$176,625 and \$758,148, respectively, from the originally reported \$173,384 and \$764,115, respectively, to reflect the retrospective application of the new accounting guidance.

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

Long-term debt consists of the following:

Tong term deer consists of the rone wing.	September 30, 2016		December 31, 2015					
	Principal Amount	Unamortize Premium, Discount and Debt Issuance Costs (1)	ed	Net Long-term Debt	Principal Amount	Unamortized Discount and Debt Issuance Costs (1)		Net Long-term Debt
Revolving credit facility	\$325,000	\$ —		\$325,000	\$	\$ —		\$
4.625% senior notes due 2021 (the "4.625% Westlake 2021 Senior Notes")	624,793	28,463		653,256	_	_		
4.625% senior notes due 2021 (the "4.625% Subsidiary 2021 Senior Notes")	63,207	3,036		66,243	_	_		_
3.60% senior notes due 2022	250,000	(1,976)	248,024	250,000	(2,232)	247,768
4.875% senior notes due 2023 (the "4.875% Westlake 2023 Senior Notes")	433,793	13,958		447,751	_	_		_
4.875% senior notes due 2023 (the "4.875% Subsidiary 2023 Senior Notes")	16,207	562		16,769	_	_		_
3.60% senior notes due 2026 (the "3.60% 2026 Senior Notes")	750,000	(10,918)	739,082	_	_		_
Loan related to tax-exempt waste disposal revenue bonds due 2027	10,889	_		10,889	10,889	_		10,889
6 ½% senior notes due 2029 6 ¾% senior notes due 2032	100,000 250,000	(934 (1,913)	99,066 248,087	100,000 250,000	(989 (2,002		99,011 247,998
6 ½% senior notes due 2035 (the "6 ½% 2035 GO Zone Senior Notes")	89,000	(851)	88,149	89,000	(884))	88,116
6 ½% senior notes due 2035 (the "6 ½% 2035 IKE Zone Senior Notes")	65,000	(610)	64,390	65,000	(634))	64,366
5.0% senior notes due 2046 (the "5.0% 2046 Senior Notes")	700,000	(26,121)	673,879	_	_		_
Long-term debt, net	\$3,677,889	\$ 2,696		\$3,680,585	\$764,889	\$ (6,741)	\$758,148

⁽¹⁾ Includes unamortized debt issuance costs of \$21,286 and \$5,967 at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively.

Credit Agreement

On August 23, 2016, the Company and certain of its subsidiaries entered into an unsecured revolving credit facility (the "Credit Agreement"), by and among the Company, the other borrowers and guarantors referred to therein, the lenders from time to time party thereto (collectively, the "Lenders"), the issuing banks party thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association, as Administrative Agent. Under the Credit Agreement, the Lenders have committed to provide an unsecured five-year revolving credit facility in an aggregate principal amount of up to \$1,000,000. The Credit Agreement replaced the Company's existing \$400,000 senior secured third amended and restated credit facility, dated as of July 17, 2014, by and among the Company, the financial institutions party thereto, as lenders, Bank of America, N.A., as agent, and the Company and certain of its subsidiaries, as borrowers. The Credit

Agreement includes a \$150,000 sub-limit for letters of credit, and any outstanding letters of credit will be deducted from availability under the facility. The Credit Agreement also provides for a discretionary \$50,000 commitment for swing line loans to be provided on a same-day basis. The Company may also increase the size of the facility, in increments of at least \$25,000, up to a maximum of \$500,000, subject to certain conditions and if certain Lenders agree to commit to such an increase.

At September 30, 2016, the Company had \$325,000 of borrowings outstanding under the Credit Agreement. Borrowings under the Credit Agreement will bear interest, at the Company's option, at either (a) LIBOR plus a spread ranging from 1.0% to

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

1.75% that will vary depending on the credit rating of the Company or (b) Alternate Base Rate plus a spread ranging from 0.0% to 0.75% that will vary depending on the credit rating of the Company. The Credit Agreement also requires an undrawn commitment fee ranging from 0.10% to 0.25% that will vary depending on the credit rating of the Company. The interest rate on the outstanding revolving credit facility was 2.05% at September 30, 2016. The Credit Agreement matures on August 23, 2021. As of September 30, 2016, the Company had outstanding letters of credit totaling \$76,581 and borrowing availability of \$598,419 under the Credit Agreement.

The obligations of the Company under the Credit Agreement are guaranteed by current and future material domestic subsidiaries of the Company, subject to customary exceptions. The Credit Agreement contains customary affirmative and negative covenants, including a quarterly total leverage ratio financial maintenance covenant. The Credit Agreement also contains customary events of default and if and for so long as an event of default has occurred and is continuing, any amounts outstanding under the Credit Agreement will accrue interest at an increased rate, the Lenders can terminate their commitments thereunder and payments of any outstanding amounts could be accelerated by the Lenders. As of September 30, 2016, the Company is in compliance with the total leverage ratio financial maintenance covenant.

3.60% Senior Notes due 2026 and 5.0% Senior Notes due 2046

On August 10, 2016, the Company completed its private offering of \$750,000 aggregate principal amount of 3.60% senior notes due 2026 (the "3.60% 2026 Senior Notes") and \$700,000 aggregate principal amount of 5.0% senior notes due 2046 (the "5.0% 2046 Senior Notes"). The 3.60% 2026 Senior Notes and the 5.0% 2046 Senior Notes are the Company's senior obligations and are guaranteed on a senior basis by certain of the Company's existing and future domestic subsidiaries. The 3.60% 2026 Senior Notes and the 5.0% 2046 Senior Notes and guarantees are unsecured and rank equally with the Company's existing and future senior unsecured obligations and each guarantor's existing and future senior unsecured obligations. The Company has entered into a registration rights agreement in which it has agreed to file an exchange offer registration statement or, under specified circumstances, a shelf registration statement, with the SEC with respect to the 3.60% 2026 Senior Notes and the 5.0% 2046 Senior Notes. The net proceeds from the offering were used to finance the Merger and to repay amounts under the term loan facility dated February 27, 2015 entered into by Axiall Holdco, Inc. (a wholly-owned subsidiary of Axiall), as the borrower, with the financial institutions party thereto. The indenture governing the 3.60% 2026 Senior Notes and the 5.0% 2046 Senior Notes contains customary events of default and covenants that will restrict the Company's and certain of its subsidiaries' ability to (1) incur certain secured indebtedness, (2) engage in certain sale-leaseback transactions and (3) consolidate, merge or transfer all or substantially all of the Company's or their assets.

Exchange Offers

On September 7, 2016, the Company completed offers to exchange (the "Axiall Exchange Offers") any and all of the \$688,000 aggregate principal amount of the outstanding 4.625% senior notes due 2021 (the "4.625% Subsidiary 2021 Senior Notes") issued by Eagle Spinco Inc. ("Eagle Spinco"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of Axiall, and the \$450,000 aggregate principal amount of the outstanding 4.875% senior notes due 2023 (the "4.875% Subsidiary 2023 Senior Notes" and, together with the 4.625% Subsidiary 2021 Senior Notes, the "Subsidiary Notes") issued by Axiall for new senior notes issued by the Company having the same maturity and interest rates as the Subsidiary Notes. The 4.625% Subsidiary 2021 Senior Notes were assumed at fair value, which resulted in a premium on the Subsidiary Notes of \$33,540 and \$15,750, respectively. In the Axiall Exchange Offers, \$624,793 aggregate principal amount of the 4.625% Subsidiary 2021 Senior Notes and \$433,793 aggregate principal amount of the 4.875% Subsidiary 2023 Senior Notes were exchanged, respectively, for \$624,793 aggregate principal amount of 4.625% senior notes due 2021 (the "4.625% Westlake 2021 Senior Notes") and \$433,793 aggregate principal amount of 4.875% senior notes due 2023 (the "4.875% Westlake 2023 Senior Notes") issued by the Company, leaving outstanding \$63,207 aggregate principal amount of the 4.625% Subsidiary 2021 Senior Notes and \$16,207 aggregate principal amount of the 4.875% Subsidiary 2023 Senior Notes. The Subsidiary Notes are the senior

unsecured obligations of Axiall and Eagle Spinco, respectively. The 4.625% Westlake 2021 Senior Notes and the 4.875% Westlake 2023 Senior Notes are the Company's senior obligations and are guaranteed on a senior basis by certain of the Company's existing and future domestic subsidiaries. The 4.625% Westlake 2021 Senior Notes and the 4.875% Westlake 2023 Senior Notes and guarantees are unsecured and rank equally with the Company's existing and future senior unsecured obligations and each guarantor's existing and future senior unsecured obligations. The Company has entered into a registration rights agreement in which it has agreed to file an exchange offer registration statement or, under specified circumstances, a shelf registration statement, with the SEC with respect to the 4.625% Westlake 2021 Senior Notes and the 4.875% Westlake 2023 Senior Notes. The indenture governing the 4.625% Westlake 2021 Senior Notes and the 4.875% Westlake 2023 Senior Notes contains customary events of default and covenants that will restrict the Company's and certain of its subsidiaries' ability

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

to (1) incur certain secured indebtedness, (2) engage in certain sale-leaseback transactions and (3) consolidate, merge or transfer all or substantially all of the Company's or their assets.

Bridge Loan Agreement

In June 2016, in connection with the Axiall acquisition, the Company entered into a commitment letter with various lenders pursuant to which such lenders agreed to provide for a senior unsecured bridge loan facility of up to \$1,765,000 in the aggregate. Also in June 2016, the Company paid structuring and other fees of approximately \$9,700 in connection with the senior unsecured bridge loan facility. On August 26, 2016, the Company terminated the senior unsecured bridge loan facility and expensed the remaining \$8,900 of structuring and other fees paid for the senior unsecured bridge loan facility. This amount is included in other income, net, in the consolidated statements of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016.

11. Pension and Post-Retirement Benefits

In connection with the Merger, the Company assumed certain U.S. and non-U.S. pension plans and other post-retirement benefit plans covering Axiall employees. The Axiall pension plans are closed to new participants and provide benefits to certain employees and retirees. The other post-retirement benefit plans are unfunded and provide medical and life insurance benefits for certain employees and their dependents. See Note 2 for the fair value of pension and other post-retirement obligations assumed in the Merger.

Defined Benefit Plans

Components of net periodic benefit cost for the Company's pension plans are as follows:

	Three Months Ended September				Nine Months Ended September 30,			
	30,				Nine Months Ended September 50,			
	2016		2015		2016		2015	
	U.S.	Non-U.S.	U.S.	Non-U.S.	U.S.	Non-U.S.	U.S.	Non-U.S.
	Plans	Plans	Plans	Plans	Plans	Plans	Plans	Plans
Service cost	\$315	\$ 318	\$ —	\$ 416	\$315	\$777	\$29	\$ 1,248
Expected administrative expenses	730	_	_	_	730	_	_	_
Interest cost	2,191	622	487	528	1,553	1,763	1,519	1,585
Expected return on plan assets	(3,800)	(50)	(712)	_	(5,260)	(50)	(2,237)	_
Amortization of net loss	338	_	333	263	978	_	942	789
Net periodic benefit (income) cost	\$(226)	\$ 890	\$108	\$ 1,207	\$(1,684)	\$ 2,490	\$253	\$ 3,622

The Company made no contribution to its U.S. pension plans in the first nine months of 2016. The Company contributed \$349 to its U.S. pension plans in the first nine months of 2015. The Company's funding policy for its U.S. plans is consistent with the minimum funding requirements of federal law and regulations, and based on preliminary estimates, the Company does not expect to make contributions to its U.S. pension plans for the remainder of fiscal year ending December 31, 2016. The Company expects to make contributions of approximately \$200 for its non-U.S. pension plans during the remainder of the fiscal year ending December 31, 2016.

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued

(Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

Other Post-retirement Benefits

Components of net periodic benefit cost for the Company's other post-retirement benefits are as follows:

	Three Months Ended				Nine Months Ended			
	September 30,				September 30,			
	2016			2015	2016			2015
	U.S.	Non	-U.S.	U.S.	U.S.	Non	-U.S.	U.S.
	Plans	Plar	ıs	Plans	Plans	Plan	IS	Plans
Service cost	\$72	\$	1	\$6	\$81	\$	1	\$17
Interest cost	250	3		149	540	3		448
Amortization of net loss	31	—		96	94	—		288
Net periodic benefit cost	\$353	\$	4	\$ 251	\$715	\$	4	\$753

12. Stockholders' Equity

Changes in stockholders' equity for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 were as follows:

	Common Stock	Common Stock, Held in Treasury	Additional Paid-in Capital	Retained Earnings	Accumulated Other Comprehensiv Income (Loss)		^g Total
Balances at December 31, 2015	\$ 1,347	\$(258,312)	\$542,148	\$3,109,987	\$ (129,292)	\$ 296,053	\$3,561,931
Net income				299,914		14,656	314,570
Other comprehensive							
income, net of income taxes:							
Pension and other post-							
retirement benefits liability	_	_	_	_	409	_	409
Foreign currency translation adjustments	_	_	_	_	15,758	_	15,758
Net unrealized holding gains on investments		_	_	_	4,999	_	4,999
Common stock repurchased	_	(66,725)	_		_	_	(66,725)
Shares issued—stock- based compensation		5,057	(3,407)		_	_	1,650
Stock-based							
compensation, net of tax on stock options	_	_	7,778	_	_	_	7,778
exercised							
Dividends paid	_	_	_	(71,933)	_	_	(71,933)
Distributions to noncontrolling interests	_	_	_	_	_	(12,300)	(12,300)
Noncontrolling interest in acquired business	_	_	_	_	_	68,000	68,000

Balances at September 30, \$1,347 \$(319,980) \$546,519 \$3,337,968 \$(108,126) \$366,409 \$3,824,137

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

	Common Stock	Common Stock, Held in Treasury	Additional Paid-in Capital	Retained Earnings	Accumulated Other Comprehensis Income (Loss		^{1g} Total
Balances at December 31, 2014	\$ 1,347	\$(96,372)	\$530,441	\$2,555,528	\$ (79,433	\$ 290,377	\$3,201,888
Net income		_		535,041	_	13,847	548,888
Other comprehensive							
income							
(loss), net of income							
taxes							
Pension and other post-					1 100		1 100
retirement benefits liability	_		_	_	1,190	_	1,190
Foreign currency					(42.746		(42.746
translation adjustments		_			(43,746) —	(43,746)
Net unrealized holding					124		124
gains on investments					124		124
Common stock		(122,249)	_				(122,249)
repurchased		(1==,= :>)					(122,21)
Shares issued—stock- based compensation	_	1,079	(95)	_	_	_	984
Stock-based							
compensation,							
net of tax on stock	_		9,996	_		_	9,996
options							
exercised				(CT 0.74			(57.050
Dividends paid				(67,852)	· 	_	(67,852)
Distributions to						(10.002	(10.002
noncontrolling interests		_	_	_	_	(10,982)	(10,982)
Noncontrolling interest in						4.505	4.505
acquired business					_	1,597	1,597
Balances at September 30, 2015	\$ 1,347	\$(217,542)	\$540,342	\$3,022,717	\$ (121,865	\$ 294,839	\$3,519,838
1 1 1 0 1 0		τ.					

Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss

Changes in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) by component for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015 were as follows:

Benefits	Cumulative	Net	Total
Liability,	Foreign	Unrealized	
Net of	Currency	Holding	
Tax	Exchange,	Gains	
	Net of Tax	(Losses) on	
		Investments,	

Edgar Filing: WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORP - Form 10-Q

			Net of Tax (1)		
Balances at December 31, 2015	\$(8,607)	\$(115,690)	\$ (4,995)	\$(129,292)
Other comprehensive (loss) income before reclassifications	(252)	15,758	57,550		73,056
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive loss (income)	661	_	(52,551)	(51,890)
Net other comprehensive income for the period Balances at September 30, 2016	409 \$(8,198)	15,758 \$(99,932)	4,999 \$ 4		21,166 \$(108,126)

⁽¹⁾ Includes other comprehensive income from equity method investment.

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

	Benefits Liability, Net of Tax	Cumulative Foreign Currency Exchange, Net of Tax	Net Unrealized Holding Gains on Investments, Net of Tax	Total
Balances at December 31, 2014	\$(23,442)	\$ (56,224)	\$ 233	\$(79,433)
Other comprehensive (loss) income before reclassifications	(128)	(43,746)	2,556	(41,318)
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive loss (income)	1,318	_	(2,432)	(1,114)
Net other comprehensive income (loss) for the period Balances at September 30, 2015	1,190 \$(22,252)	(43,746) \$(99,970)	124 \$ 357	(42,432) \$(121,865)

The following table provides the details of the amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) into net income in the consolidated statements of operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015:

Details about Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) Components	Location of Reclassification Three Months		nths	Nine Months	
	(Income (Expense)) in	Ended September 30,		Ended September 30,	
	Consolidated Statements				
	of Operations	2016	2015	2016	2015
Amortization of pension and other post-retirement items					
Net loss	(1) Provision for income taxes	\$(369)	\$(692)	\$(1,072)	\$(2,019)
		141	241	411	701
		(228)	(451)	(661)	(1,318)
Net unrealized gains on available-for-sale investments					
Realized gain on					
available-for-sale investments	Other income, net	52,401		53,720	3,795
	Provision for income taxes	(696)	_	(1,169)	(1,363)
		51,705		52,551	2,432
Total reclassifications for the period		\$51,477	\$(451)	\$51,890	\$1,114

These accumulated other comprehensive loss components are included in the computation of net periodic benefit (1)cost. For additional information, please read Note 11 (Employee Benefits) to the financial statements included in the 2015 Form 10-K.

Under the Westlake Chemical Corporation 2013 Omnibus Incentive Plan (as amended and restated, the "2013 Plan"), all employees and non-employee directors of the Company, as well as certain individuals who have agreed to become

^{13.} Stock-Based Compensation

the Company's employees, are eligible for awards. Shares of common stock may be issued as authorized in the 2013 Plan. At the discretion of the administrator of the 2013 Plan, employees and non-employee directors may be granted awards in the form of stock options, stock appreciation rights, stock awards, restricted stock units or cash awards (any of which may be a performance award). Total stock-based compensation expense related to the 2013 Plan was \$1,502 and \$2,639 for the three months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively, and \$6,588 and \$7,544 for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively.

Under the Merger Agreement, all outstanding Axiall restricted stock units were assumed by the Company and converted into restricted stock units in respect of the Company's common stock, with the same terms and conditions except that upon

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

settlement the award holders will receive the greater of (1) the value of \$33.00 per Axiall restricted stock unit that was converted into a restricted stock unit in respect of the Company's common stock and (2) the value of the Company's common stock. The awards are classified as liability awards for financial accounting purposes and are re-measured at each reporting date until they vest. The portion of the replacement award that is attributable to pre-combination service by the employee is included in the measure of consideration transferred to acquire Axiall. The remaining fair value of the replacement awards will be recognized as stock-based compensation expense over the remainder of the vesting period. Total stock-based compensation expense recognized related to the Merger Agreement for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 was \$34,915, of which \$32,644 is included in transaction and integration-related costs in the consolidated statements of operations.

14. Derivative Instruments

Commodity Risk Management

The Company uses derivative instruments to reduce price volatility risk on raw materials and products as a substantial portion of its raw materials and products are commodities whose prices fluctuate as market supply and demand fundamentals change. Business strategies to protect against such instability include ethylene product feedstock flexibility and moving downstream into the olefins and vinyls products where pricing is more stable. The Company does not use derivative instruments to engage in speculative activities.

Gains and losses from changes in the fair value of derivative instruments that are not designated as hedging instruments were included in gross profit in the consolidated statements of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015.

The exposure on commodity derivatives used for price risk management includes the risk that the counterparty will not pay if the market declines below the established fixed price. In such case, the Company would lose the benefit of the derivative differential on the volume of the commodities covered. In any event, the Company would continue to receive the market price on the actual volume hedged. The Company also bears the risk that it could lose the benefit of market improvements over the fixed derivative price for the term and volume of the derivative instruments (as such improvements would accrue to the benefit of the counterparty).

The fair values of derivative instruments in the Company's consolidated balance sheets were as follows:

	Derivative Assets		
		Fair Value as of	
	Balance Sheet Location	Septem	bleee€mber 31,
		2016	2015
Not designated as hedging instruments			
Commodity forward contracts	Accounts receivable, net	\$2,221	\$ 3,465
Commodity forward contracts	Other assets, net	3,674	2,088
Total derivative assets		\$5,895	\$ 5,553
	Derivative Liabilities		
		Fair Val	ue as of
	Balance Sheet Location	Septemb	elD&Cember 31,
		2016	2015
Not designated as hedging instruments			
Commodity forward contracts	Accrued liabilities	\$3,196	\$ 9,325
Commodity forward contracts	Other liabilities	6,811	12,437
Total derivative liabilities		\$10,007	\$ 21,762

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

The impact of derivative instruments that have not been designated as hedges on the Company's consolidated statements of operations were as follows:

	Location of Gain (Loss)	Three Mon	ths Ended	Nine Mor	nths Ended
Derivatives Not Designated as	Recognized	September 30,		September 30,	
Hedging Instruments	in Income on Derivative	2016	2015	2016	2015
Commodity forward contracts	Gross profit	\$ (7,840)	\$ (9,314)	\$ 7,784	\$ (4,478)

See Note 15 for the fair value of the Company's derivative instruments.

Disclosure about Offsetting Asset and Liability Derivatives

Certain of the Company's derivative instruments are executed under an International Swaps and Derivatives Association ("ISDA") Master Agreement, which permits the Company and a counterparty to aggregate the amounts owed by each party under multiple transactions and replace them with a single net amount payable by one party to the other. The following tables present the Company's derivative assets and derivative liabilities reported on the consolidated balance sheets and derivative assets and derivative liabilities subject to enforceable master netting arrangements.

arrangements.	c			Derivative Assets as of September 31, 2016 2015				
· ·	Derivative assets subject to enforceable master netting arrangements \$— \$— Derivative assets not subject to enforceable master netting arrangements 3,560 462							
Total derivative assets	ct to	emorecable master net	arrangeme	\$3,560 \$ 462				
		September 30, 2016		December 31, 2015				
Offsetting of Derivative As	ssets	Gross Amounts Amounts Offset in the Consolidated Recognized Assets Sheet	Net Amounts of Assets Presented in the Consolidated Balance Sheet	Gross Amounts Amounts Offset in the of Consolidated Recognized Assets Sheet Net Amounts Of Assets Presented in the Consolidated Balance Balance Sheet				
Commodity forward contra		\$2,335 \$ (2,335)		-\$5,091 \$ (5,091) \$ —				
		ivative Liabilities as of	f					
	•	tember 30,	Decem	ber 31,				
	201	6	2015					
Derivative liabilities subject to								
enforceable master netting arrangements Derivative liabilities not subject to	\$	1,889	\$	5,803				
enforceable master netting arrangements	5,78	32	10,868					
	\$	7,671	\$	16,671				

Total derivative liabilities

	September 30, 2016		December 31, 2015	
	Gross Amounts Amounts Offset in the Consolidated Recognized Liabilities Sheet	Consolidated	Gross Amounts Amounts Offset in the Of Consolidated Recognized Balance Liabilities Sheet	Net Amounts of Liabilities Presented in the Consolidated Balance Sheet
Commodity forward contracts	\$4,224 \$ (2,335)	\$ 1,889	\$10,894 \$ (5,091)	\$ 5,803
21				

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued

(Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

	September 30, 2016		Decem	ber 31, 201	.5
	Net		Net		
	Amount@ross		Amoun	tGross	
Derivative Liabilities by Counterparty	of Amour	its	of	Amounts	
	Liabilitiesot Of	fset in Net	Liabilit	i ₩ ot Offse	t in Net
	Presentethe		Present	etdhe	Amount
	in the Consol	idated Amount	in the	Consolida	ited Amount
	Consolid Bateance		Consolid Bateance		
	BalanceSheet		BalanceSheet		
	Sheet		Sheet		
Counterparty A	\$1,889 \$	-\$ 1,889	\$5,564	\$	-\$ 5,564
Counterparty B			239	_	239
Total	\$1,889 \$	 \$ 1,889	\$5,803	\$	 \$ 5,803

15. Fair Value Measurements

The Company reports certain assets and liabilities at fair value, which is defined as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date (exit price). Under the accounting guidance for fair value measurements, inputs used to measure fair value are classified in one of three levels:

Level 1: Quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2: Observable market-based inputs or unobservable inputs that are corroborated by market data.

Level 3: Unobservable inputs that are not corroborated by market data.

The following tables summarize, by level within the fair value hierarchy, the Company's assets and liabilities that were accounted for at fair value on a recurring basis:

September 30, 2016 Level 1 Level 2 Total

Derivative instruments

Risk management assets—Commodity forward contracts \$1,551 \$4,344 \$5,895 Risk management liabilities—Commodity forward contracts (8,091) (1,916) (10,007)

> December 31, 2015 Level 1 Level 2 Total

Derivative instruments

Risk management assets—Commodity forward contracts \$5,553 \$— \$5,553 Risk management liabilities—Commodity forward contracts (11,648) (10,114) (21,762)

Marketable securities

Available-for-sale securities 48.081 520,144 568,225

The Level 2 measurements for the Company's commodity contracts are derived using forward curves supplied by industry-recognized and unrelated third-party services. The Level 2 measurements for the Company's available-for-sale securities are derived using market-based pricing provided by unrelated third-party services. There were no transfers in or out of Levels 1 and 2 of the fair value hierarchy for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015.

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

In addition to the financial assets and liabilities above, the Company has other financial assets and liabilities subject to fair value measures. These financial assets and liabilities include cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, net, accounts and notes payable and current and long-term debt, all of which are recorded at carrying value. The amounts reported in the consolidated balance sheets for cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, net, accounts and notes payable and current term loan approximate their fair value due to the short maturities of these instruments. The carrying and fair values of the Company's long-term debt are summarized in the table below. The fair value of the Company's long-term debt instruments may not be actively traded, the inputs used to measure the fair value of the Company's long-term debt are classified as Level 2 inputs within the fair value hierarchy.

	September 30, 2016		2015	oer 31,
	Carrying Fair		Carryin	gFair
	Value	Value	Value	Value
Revolving credit facility	\$325,000	\$325,000	\$ —	\$ _
4.625% Westlake 2021 Senior Notes	653,256	653,715		
4.625% Subsidiary 2021 Senior Notes	66,243	66,058		
3.60% senior notes due 2022	248,024	251,480	247,768	3244,828
4.875% Westlake 2023 Senior Notes	447,751	454,151	_	
4.875% Subsidiary 2023 Senior Notes	16,769	16,954		
3.60% 2026 Senior Notes	739,082	752,055		
Loan related to tax-exempt waste disposal revenue bonds due 2027	10,889	10,889	10,889	10,889
6 1/2% senior notes due 2029	99,066	117,726	99,011	117,153
6 3/4% senior notes due 2032	248,087	265,383	247,998	3268,490
6 1/2% 2035 GO Zone Senior Notes	88,149	105,298	88,116	106,491
6 1/2% 2035 IKE Zone Senior Notes	64,390	76,837	64,366	76,741
5.0% 2046 Senior Notes	673,879	705,985		

The carrying values of the Company's long-term debt as of December 31, 2015 have been adjusted to reflect the retrospective application of the accounting standards update on simplifying the presentation of debt issuance costs discussed in Note 10.

16. Income Taxes

The Company elected to early adopt an accounting standards update requiring the noncurrent classification of all deferred tax assets and liabilities, along with any related valuation allowance, effective January 1, 2016. As a result, the Company's deferred tax assets and liabilities have been classified, by jurisdiction, as a net noncurrent deferred tax asset or liability on the consolidated balance sheet. Consistent with the prospective application of this accounting standard, prior period comparative information was not adjusted.

The effective income tax rate was (10.3)% for the three months ended September 30, 2016. The effective tax rate for the 2016 period was below the U.S. federal statutory rate of 35.0% primarily due to the benefit of state tax credits, the domestic manufacturing deduction, depletion deductions, income attributable to noncontrolling interests, the non-recognition of tax related to the gain recognized on previously held outstanding shares of common stock of Axiall, the benefit in prior years' and current-year tax credits for increased research and development expenditures and adjustments related to prior years' tax returns as filed and the foreign earnings rate differential, partially offset by state income taxes and nondeductible transaction costs related to the Merger. The effective income tax rate was 24.2% for the three months ended September 30, 2015. The effective income tax rate for the 2015 period was below the U.S. federal statutory rate of 35.0% primarily due to the benefit of state tax credits, the domestic manufacturing deduction,

income attributable to noncontrolling interests, the foreign earnings rate differential, the increased benefit in certain prior years' deductions due to a change in the calculation methodology of the domestic manufacturing deduction and adjustments related to prior years' tax returns as filed, partially offset by state income taxes.

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

The effective income tax rate was 29.1% for the nine months ended September 30, 2016. The effective tax rate for the 2016 period was below the U.S. federal statutory rate of 35.0% primarily due to the benefit of state tax credits, the domestic manufacturing deduction, depletion deductions, income attributable to noncontrolling interests, the non-recognition of tax related to the gain recognized on previously held outstanding shares of common stock of Axiall, the benefit in prior years' and current-year tax credits for increased research and development expenditures and adjustments related to prior years' tax returns as filed and the foreign earnings rate differential, partially offset by state income taxes and nondeductible transaction costs related to the Merger. The effective income tax rate was 30.1% for the nine months ended September 30, 2015. The effective income tax rate for the 2015 period was below the U.S. federal statutory rate of 35.0% primarily due to the benefit of state tax credits, the domestic manufacturing deduction, income attributable to noncontrolling interests, the non-recognition of tax related to the bargain purchase of a controlling interest in Suzhou Huasu Plastics Co., Ltd., the increased benefit in certain prior years' deductions due to a change in the calculation methodology of the domestic manufacturing deduction and adjustments related to prior years' tax returns as filed and the foreign earnings rate differential, partially offset by state income taxes. There are total gross unrecognized tax benefits of \$8,818 for the nine months ended September 30, 2016. The Company recognizes penalties and interest accrued related to unrecognized tax benefits in income tax expense. The majority of the total unrecognized tax benefits relate to historical balances reported by Axiall prior to the Merger. For the three months ended September 30, 2016, the Company accrued interest and penalties in the amount of \$206 related to uncertain tax positions.

Reconciliations of the unrecognized tax benefits for the three months ended September 30, 2016 are set forth in the table below:

Balance as of June 30, 2016	\$
Amounts attributable to Axiall pre-acquistion	5,471
Additions during the three months ended September 30, 2016	3,444
Reduction during the three months ended September 30, 2016 due to expiration of statute of limitations	(92)
Foreign currency translation	(5)
Balance as of September 30, 2016	\$8,818

The Company files income tax returns in the U.S. federal jurisdiction, various states and foreign jurisdictions. The Company is no longer subject to examinations by tax authorities before the year 2010.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2016, the Company is not permanently reinvested with respect to the outside basis difference for all of its foreign subsidiaries. The Company is asserting under ASC 740-30 that the unremitted earnings of some of its foreign subsidiaries are permanently reinvested outside the U.S. For these foreign subsidiaries, the earnings and profits (E&P) is estimated to be \$204,154 at December 31, 2016. If no assertion were made to permanently reinvest any of these unremitted foreign earnings, U.S. income tax expense of approximately \$32,272 relating to U.S. tax would be recorded. Such expense takes into account utilization of foreign tax credits. The Company is not asserting under ASC 740-30 for certain other foreign subsidiaries. As such, the Company recorded a deferred tax liability (and related tax expense) of \$1,837. Of this amount, \$1,169 has been recorded to recognize the foreign taxes that would result if earnings in lower-tier foreign subsidiaries would be distributed up the foreign ownership chain to a subsidiary where an assertion is made. In addition, \$668 has been recorded to recognize the U.S. tax impact of the unremitted foreign earnings of the Company's Taiwanese subsidiary based on four months of activity from acquisition date to the year ended December 31, 2016. The Taiwanese subsidiary is expected to make annual distributions to the Company.

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued

(Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

17. Earnings per Share

The Company has unvested shares of restricted stock and restricted stock units outstanding that are considered participating securities and, therefore, computes basic and diluted earnings per share under the two-class method. Basic earnings per share for the periods are based upon the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the periods. Diluted earnings per share include the effect of certain stock options.

	Three Mo	onths Ended	Nine Mont	hs Ended	
September 30,			September 30,		
	2016	2015	2016	2015	
	\$65,662	\$183,604	\$299,914	\$535,041	

Net income attributable to

Westlake Chemical Corporation

Less:

Net income attributable to participating securities (294)) (195) (1,347) (653 Net income attributable to common shareholders \$65,368 \$183,409 \$298,567 \$534,388

The following table reconciles the denominator for the basic and diluted earnings per share computations shown in the consolidated statements of operations:

Three Months	Nine Months
Ended September	Ended September

30, 30,

2016 2015 2016 2015 128,793,366,664,296 129,519,327,301,814

Weighted average common shares—basic

Plus incremental shares from:

Assumed exercise of options 586,29\$56,939 584,32084,720 Weighted average common shares—diluted 129,379,325,621,235 130,103,329,786,534

Earnings per common share attributable to

Westlake Chemical Corporation:

Basic	\$0.51 \$	1.39	\$2.31 \$	4.04
Diluted	\$0.51 \$	1.39	\$2.29 \$	4.02

Excluded from the computation of diluted earnings per share are options to purchase 620,010 and 315,285 shares of common stock for the three months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively, and 577,254 and 295,825 shares of common stock for the nine months ended September 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively. These options were outstanding during the periods reported but were excluded because the effect of including them would have been antidilutive.

18. Supplemental Information

Accrued Liabilities

Accrued liabilities were \$552,581 and \$287,313 at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively. Accrued rebates, which is a component of accrued liabilities, was \$73,798 and \$46,460 at September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively. No other component of accrued liabilities was more than five percent of total current liabilities.

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

Other Income, Net

	Three Months		Nine Mon	nths
	Ended September		Ended Sep	ptember
	30,		30,	
	2016	2015	2016	2015
Interest income	\$537	\$1,631	\$6,899	\$3,383
Dividend income	868	_	5,142	3,328
Acquisition-related financing costs	(11,420)	_	(12,220)	_
Foreign exchange currency (losses) gains, net	(1,281)	(731)	(2,435)	1,140
Impairment of equity method investment	_	_	_	(4,925)
Gain realized on previously held shares of Axiall common stock	49,080	_	49,080	_
Gain on acquisition and related expenses, net		_	_	20,430
Gains from sales of securities, net	3,321	_	4,640	3,795
Other	160	1,736	985	6,639
Other income, net	\$41,265	\$2,636	\$52,091	\$33,790

19. Insurance Recovery

During the second and third quarters of 2015, the Company's production rates and operating costs at its Knapsack, Germany and Cologne, Germany facilities were negatively impacted due to an interruption of feedstock supply as a result of a fire at a third-party supplier's ethylene production facility. During the nine months ended September 30, 2016, the Company received a final insurance recovery of approximately \$2,670 related to business interruption costs. The insurance recovery is included in cost of sales in the consolidated statement of operations. The Company had received and recognized approximately \$7,809 as a partial insurance recovery during the year ended December 31, 2015.

20. Commitments and Contingencies

The Company is involved in a number of legal and regulatory matters, principally environmental in nature, that are incidental to the normal conduct of its business, including lawsuits, investigations and claims. The outcome of these matters are inherently unpredictable. The Company believes that, in the aggregate, the outcome of all known legal and regulatory matters will not have a material adverse effect on its consolidated financial statements; however, specific outcomes with respect to such matters may be material to the Company's consolidated statements of operations in any particular period in which costs, if any, are recognized. The Company's assessment of the potential impact of environmental matters, in particular, is subject to uncertainty due to the complex, ongoing and evolving process of investigation and remediation of such environmental matters, and the potential for technological and regulatory developments. In addition, the impact of evolving claims and programs, such as natural resource damage claims, industrial site reuse initiatives and state remediation programs creates further uncertainty of the ultimate resolution of these matters. The Company anticipates that the resolution of many legal and regulatory matters, and in particular environmental matters, will occur over an extended period of time.

Environmental. As of September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, the Company had reserves for environmental contingencies totaling approximately \$60,693 (primarily as a result of the Axiall acquisition) and \$1,095, respectively, most of which was classified as noncurrent liabilities. The Company's assessment of the potential impact of these environmental contingencies is subject to considerable uncertainty due to the complex, ongoing and evolving process of investigation and remediation, if necessary, of such environmental contingencies, and the potential for technological and regulatory developments.

From time to time the Company receives notices or inquiries from government entities regarding alleged violations of environmental laws and regulations pertaining to, among other things, the disposal, emission and storage of chemical

substances, including hazardous wastes. Item 103 of the SEC's Regulation S-K requires disclosure of certain environmental matters when a governmental authority is a party to the proceedings and the proceedings involve potential monetary sanctions, unless the Company reasonably believes such sanctions would not exceed \$100. In May 2013, an amendment to an existing consent order agreed to by the West Virginia Department of Environmental Protection and a predecessor of Axiall required that it, among other things, pay a penalty in the amount of \$449 and continue certain corrective action associated with discharges of hexachlorocyclohexane

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

(commonly referred to as BHC) from the Natrium, West Virginia facility's effluent discharge outfalls. The penalty was paid and corrective actions required under the amendment to the consent order are on-going. In May 2013 and September 2013, the Environmental Protection Agency (the "EPA") conducted inspections at the Company's Plaquemine, Louisiana facility pursuant to requirements of the federal Clean Air Act Section 112(r) Risk Management Program and Title V. As a result of the inspections, the EPA identified areas of concern and the Company has subsequently engaged in negotiations, which are anticipated to result in sanctions of \$167. The LDEQ has issued notices of violations ("NOVs") regarding the Company's olefins facilities in Lake Charles, Louisiana for various air and water compliance issues. The Company is working with the LDEQ to settle these claims, and a global settlement of all claims is being discussed. The Company has reached a verbal agreement with the LDEO to settle certain of the NOVs in two separate settlements for a combined \$192 in civil penalties. During September 2010, the Company's vinyls facilities in north Lake Charles and Plaquemine each received a Consolidated Compliance Order and Notice of Potential Penalty, alleging violations of various requirements of those facilities' air permits, based largely on self-reported permit deviations related to record-keeping violations. The Company has been negotiating a possible global settlement of these and several other matters with the LDEO. The Company believes the resolution of these matters may require the payment of a monetary sanction in excess of \$100. In April 2015, Axiall received a communication from the EPA related to, among other things, the EPA's investigation of the 2012 and 2013 fires that occurred at its VCM plant in Lake Charles. In late 2015, Axiall settled this matter with the EPA, with such settlement including on-going supplemental environmental projects and a payment of \$900. For several years, the EPA has been conducting an enforcement initiative against petroleum refineries and petrochemical plants with respect to emissions from flares. On April 21, 2014, the Company received a Clean Air Act Section 114 Information Request from the EPA which sought information regarding flares at the Calvert City, Kentucky and certain Lake Charles facilities. The EPA has informed the Company that the information provided leads the EPA to believe that some of the flares are out of compliance with applicable standards. The EPA has indicated that it is seeking a consent decree that would obligate the Company to take corrective actions relating to the alleged noncompliance. The Company believes the resolution of these matters may require the payment of a monetary sanction in excess of \$100.

The Company does not believe that resolutions of any or all of these matters will have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

21. Segment Information

The Company operates in two principal operating segments: Olefins and Vinyls. These segments are strategic business units that offer a variety of different products. The Company manages each segment separately as each business requires different technology and marketing strategies.

	Three Months Ended		Nine Months Ended	
	September 30,		September 3	30,
	2016	2015	2016	2015
Net external sales				
Olefins				
Polyethylene	\$380,810	\$423,631	\$1,098,500	\$1,283,545
Styrene, feedstock and other	116,555	164,466	324,369	508,507
Total Olefins	497,365	588,097	1,422,869	1,792,052
Vinyls				
PVC, caustic soda and other	599,276	468,235	1,492,650	1,315,101
Building products	182,387	131,705	424,757	369,417
Total Vinyls	781,663	599,940	1,917,407	1,684,518
	\$1,279,028	\$1,188,037	\$3,340,276	\$3,476,570

Income before income taxes \$63,462 \$248,453 \$443,902 \$785,712

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

Three Months Ended Nine Months Ended September 30, September 30, 2016 2015	
Intersegment sales	
Olefins \$30,614 \$28,551 \$85,856 \$78,654	
Vinyls 2,130 341 2,719 1,098	
\$32,744 \$28,892 \$88,575 \$79,752	
Income (loss) from enerations	
Income (loss) from operations Olefins \$118,475 \$196,703 \$408,274 \$608,744	
Vinyls 22,235 67,779 136,559 202,831	
(0.1.17) (10.151) (11.6.056) (20.000)	
Corporate and other (94,147) (10,454) (116,056) (32,893) \$46,563 \$254,028 \$428,777 \$778,682	
\$40,303 \$234,028 \$428,777 \$778,082	
Depreciation and amortization	
Olefins \$36,649 \$27,678 \$95,582 \$82,240	
Vinyls 56,136 33,432 128,691 97,615	
Corporate and other 1,444 138 2,920 374	
\$94,229 \$61,248 \$227,193 \$180,229	
Other income (expense), net	
Olefins \$1,101 \$1,323 \$3,706 \$3,770	
Vinyls (1,226) 10 1,722 6,927	
Corporate and other 41,390 1,303 46,663 23,093	
\$41,265 \$2,636 \$52,091 \$33,790	
Ψ41,203 Ψ2,030 Ψ32,091 Ψ33,790	
Provision for (benefit from) income taxes	
Olefins \$31,956 \$45,865 \$136,429 \$186,534	
Vinyls (3,912) 15,812 29,655 55,270	
Corporate and other (34,596) (1,644) (36,752) (4,980)	
\$(6,552) \$60,033 \$129,332 \$236,824	
Capital expenditures	
Olefins \$96,469 \$69,885 \$285,359 \$206,719	
Vinyls 83,523 53,510 180,392 114,935	
Corporate and other 178 1,909 1,579 7,582	
\$180,170 \$125,304 \$467,330 \$329,236	
A reconciliation of total segment income from operations to consolidated income before inco	me taxes is as follows:
Three Months Ended Nine Months Ended	
September 30, September 30,	
2016 2015 2016 2015	
Income from operations \$46,563 \$254,028 \$428,777 \$778,682	
Income from operations \$46,563 \$254,028 \$428,777 \$778,682 Interest expense (24,366) (8,211) (36,966) (26,760)	

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

September 30, December 31,

2016 2015

Total assets

Olefins \$2,094,163 \$1,869,888 Vinyls 8,262,971 2,638,833 Corporate and other 539,915 1,060,564 \$10,897,049 \$5,569,285

22. Subsequent Events

Subsequent events were evaluated through the date on which the financial statements were issued.

23. Guarantor Disclosures

The Company's payment obligations under the 3.60% senior notes due 2022 are fully and unconditionally guaranteed by each of its current and future domestic subsidiaries that guarantee other debt of the Company or of another guarantor of the 3.60% senior notes due 2022 in excess of \$5,000 (the "Guarantor Subsidiaries"). Each Guarantor Subsidiary is 100% owned by Westlake Chemical Corporation (the "100% Owned Guarantor Subsidiaries"). These guarantees are the joint and several obligations of the Guarantor Subsidiaries. The following unaudited condensed consolidating financial information presents the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of Westlake Chemical Corporation, the 100% owned Guarantor Subsidiaries, and the remaining subsidiaries that do not guarantee the 3.60% senior notes due 2022 (the "Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries"), together with consolidating eliminations necessary to present the Company's results on a consolidated basis.

In August 2016, certain of the Company's subsidiary guarantors were released from their guarantees of the Company's 3.60% senior notes due 2022 in connection with the replacement of the Company's revolving credit facility. Westlake Chemical OpCo LP, which was previously separately presented as a less than 100% owned guarantor, and certain of the Company's other 100% owned subsidiaries that were previously presented as guarantors, are now reflected as Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries in the condensed consolidating guarantor financial information. Prior periods were retrospectively adjusted to conform to the current presentation of Guarantor Subsidiaries and Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries.

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

Condensed Consolidating Financial Information as of September 30, 2016

Delegge Cheet	Westlake Chemical Corporation	100% Owned	Non- Guarantor Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
Balance Sheet					
Current assets	4.1.1.000	# 1 00 1	4.222.72 6	Φ.	# 200 510
Cash and cash equivalents	\$144,899	\$1,884	\$233,736	\$— (2.727.022	\$380,519
Accounts receivable, net	1,457	2,838,917	765,949	(2,535,822	1,070,501
Inventories	_	329,233	415,303		744,536
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	8,257	16,264	43,741	(13,394	54,868
Restricted cash			169,320	_	169,320
Total current assets	154,613	3,186,298	1,628,049	(2,549,216	2,419,744
Property, plant and equipment, net		1,538,148	4,912,799	_	6,450,947
Other assets, net	9,074,810	418,588	1,695,970	(9,163,010	2,026,358
Total assets	\$9,229,423	\$5,143,034	\$8,236,818	\$(11,712,226)	\$10,897,049
Current liabilities					
Accounts and notes payable	\$2,172,989	\$466,907	\$387,807	\$(2,524,315)	\$503,388
Accrued liabilities	12,022	162,645	402,815	(24,901	552,581
Term loan			148,681		148,681
Total current liabilities	2,185,011	629,552	939,303	(2,549,216	1,204,650
Long-term debt, net	3,586,684	775,995	2,199,812	(2,881,906	3,680,585
Deferred income taxes		596,928	1,022,226		1,607,084
Pension and other liabilities	_	48,837	531,756		580,593
Total liabilities	5,771,695	2,051,312	4,693,097	(5,443,192	7,072,912
Total Westlake Chemical Corporation stockholders' equity	3,457,728	3,091,722	3,177,312	(6,269,034	3,457,728
Noncontrolling interests	_		366,409		366,409
Total equity	3,457,728	3,091,722	3,543,721	(6,269,034	3,824,137
Total liabilities and equity	\$9,229,423				
30					

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

Condensed Consolidating Financial Information as of December 31, 2015

	Westlake Chemical Corporation	100% Owned Guarantor Subsidiaries	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
Balance Sheet					
Current assets					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$303,131	\$6,818	\$ 352,576	\$ —	\$662,525
Marketable securities	520,144	_	_	_	520,144
Accounts receivable, net	10,943	2,474,963	190,384	(2,167,758)	•
Inventories		287,114	146,946		434,060
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	2,201	10,186	4,981	(2,879)	14,489
Deferred income taxes	702	28,325	6,412		35,439
Total current assets	837,121	2,807,406	701,299	(2,170,637)	2,175,189
Property, plant and equipment, net		1,476,642	1,527,425		3,004,067
Other assets, net	5,003,096	914,823	1,442,436	(6,970,326)	390,029
Total assets	\$5,840,217	\$5,198,871	\$ 3,671,160	\$(9,140,963)	\$5,569,285
Current liabilities					
Accounts payable	\$1,817,963	\$374,468	\$ 185,931	\$(2,143,033)	\$235,329
Accrued liabilities	9,117	163,167	142,633	(27,604)	287,313
Total current liabilities	1,827,080	537,635	328,564	(2,170,637)	522,642
Long-term debt, net	747,259	744,405		(733,516)	758,148
Deferred income taxes	_	513,692	68,478	(6,567)	575,603
Pension and other liabilities	_	49,202	101,759	_	150,961
Total liabilities	2,574,339	1,844,934	498,801	(2,910,720)	2,007,354
Total Westlake Chemical Corporation stockholders' equity	3,265,878	3,353,937	2,876,306	(6,230,243)	3,265,878
Noncontrolling interests			296,053		296,053
Total equity	3,265,878	3,353,937	3,172,359	(6,230,243)	3,561,931
Total liabilities and equity	\$5,840,217	\$5,198,871	\$ 3,671,160	\$(9,140,963)	

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

Condensed Consolidating Financial Information for the Three Months Ended September 30, 2016

	Westlake Chemical Corporation	100% Owned Guarantor Subsidiaries	Non- Guarantor Subsidiaries		ns Consolidated
Statement of Operations					
Net sales	\$ —	\$775,474	\$823,238	\$(319,684) \$1,279,028
Cost of sales		677,085	714,365	(314,555) 1,076,895
Gross profit		98,389	108,873	(5,129) 202,133
Selling, general and administrative expenses	2,092	31,180	44,586	(5,129) 72,729
Transaction and integration-related costs		35,379	47,462	_	82,841
(Loss) income from operations	(2,092)	31,830	16,825	_	46,563
Interest expense	(22,130)	(10,247)	(9,117)	17,128	(24,366)
Other income (expense), net	35,405	(8,622)	31,610	(17,128) 41,265
Income before income taxes	11,183	12,961	39,318	_	63,462
(Benefit from) provision for income taxes	(2,088)	18,987	(23,451)	_	(6,552)
Equity in net income of subsidiaries	52,391			(52,391) —
Net income (loss)	65,662	(6,026)	62,769	(52,391	70,014
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	_	_	4,352	_	4,352
Net income (loss) attributable to Westlake Chemical Corporation	\$ 65,662	\$(6,026)	\$ 58,417	\$ (52,391) \$65,662
Comprehensive income (loss) attributable to Westlake Chemical Corporation	\$ 39,637	\$ (5,923)	\$45,945	\$ (40,022	\$39,637

WESTLAKE CHEMICAL CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS—Continued (Unaudited)

(in thousands of dollars, except share amounts and per share data)

Condensed Consolidating Financial Information for the Three Months Ended September 30, 2015

	Westl Chem Corpo		100% Owned Guarantor Subsidiaries	Non- Guarantor Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
Statement of Operations						
Net sales	\$		\$901,006	\$ 596,860	\$(309,829)	\$1,188,037
Cost of sales			712,681	469,137	(305,057)	876,761
Gross profit			188,325	127,723	(4,772)	311,276
Selling, general and administrative expenses	804		37,156	24,060	(4,772)	57,248
(Loss) income from operations	(804)	151,169	103,663	_	254,028
Interest expense	(10,40	05)	(5,711)	_		